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Speaker BERGSTROM:   Before we start - - please - - before we start the regular order of business, I have some personal business to take care of.  I was going to take care of this sometime before the meeting but I decided to do it now just before.  And that is I have the duty of swearing in our new Clerk, Janice O’Connell.  Apparently we missed that somewhere along the line so being accustomed to swearing, I have no problem.  
Swearing-in of Assembly Clerk


I Janice O’Connell - -

Ms. O’CONNELL:  - - I Janice O’Connell.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Do solemnly swear that I will bear true faith and allegiance to the Commonwealth of Massachusetts and support the Constitution.


Ms. O’CONNELL:  I do.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Do you, Janice O’Connell, solemnly swear and affirm that you will faithfully and impartially discharge and perform all duties incumbent on you as Clerk of the Assembly of Delegates according to the best of your abilities and understanding agreeing to the rules and regulations of the Constitution and the laws of the Commonwealth, so help you God?


Ms. O’CONNELL:  I do.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Do you, Janice O’Connell, solemnly swear that you will support the Constitution of the United States?

Ms. O’CONNELL:  I do.

Call to Order



Speaker BERGSTROM called the meeting to order at 4:03 p.m.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Good afternoon and welcome to the March 16th meeting of the Cape Cod Regional Government Assembly of Delegates.  The call is made to Order and we will begin with a moment of silence to honor our troops who have died in service to our country and all those serving our country in the Armed Forces.  

Moment of Silence


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.  And now we will stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.                   

Pledge of Allegiance

Speaker BERGSTROM:  This meeting is being recorded.  Is there anyone else in the room that is recording any of this meeting?  Hearing none, okay.  That will be a regular disclaimer coming up in our bi-monthly meetings.  

Roll Call (74.02%):  Richard Anderson (8.43% - Bourne), Cheryl Andrews (1.54% - Provincetown), Ronald Bergstrom (2.98% - Chatham), Leo Cakounes (5.57% - Harwich), James Killion (9.06% - Sandwich), Marcia King (5.83% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (21.52% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.45% - Eastham), Deborah McCutcheon (0.94% - Truro), Spyro Mitrokostas (11.16% - Yarmouth), Anthony Scalese (4.54% - Brewster).

Absent (25.98%): Christopher Kanaga (2.85% - Orleans), John Ohman (7.19% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.24% - Wellfleet), and Julia Taylor (14.70% - Falmouth)

Ms. O’CONNELL:  Mr. Speaker, we have a quorum of Delegates present with 74.02 percent present.

Committee of the Whole

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.  Now I need a motion to approve the Calendar of Business.


Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:  Motion to approve the Calendar of Business.


Ms. KING:  Second.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  All those - - any comments?  All those in favor say, “aye.”


DELEGATES:  “Aye.”


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Opposed.


DELEGATES:  (No response.)


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Now, you’ve all received a copy of the Journal of February 16, 2011.  I’ll need a motion to approve the Journal of February 16th.

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:  Motion to approve the Journal of February 16th.  

Ms. KING:  Second.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Any additions or corrections to the Journal?  Hearing none, all those in favor say, “aye.”


DELEGATES:  “Aye.”


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Opposed.


DELEGATES:  (No response.)


Speaker BERGSTROM:  You should also have received a copy of the Journal of March 2, 2011.  Do I have a motion to approve that Journal?


Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:  Motion to approve the Journal of March 2nd.  


Ms. KING:  Second.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Motion will be seconded.  Any additions or corrections?  Hearing none, all those in favor say, “aye.”


DELEGATES:  “Aye.”


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Opposed.


DELEGATES:  (No response.)

Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  And now we come to the segment of our meeting the Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners.  

Mr. DOHERTY:  As usual, a cheerful good afternoon to one and all.  And since I don’t get to vote on the minutes, I’d like to point out that although I am the Chairman of the Cape Light Compact, I am not the Chairman of the Cape and Vineyard Electric Co-Op.  

However, the other sentiment that you said at your meeting was accurate.  I just want you to know that people do watch your presentation on TV.  Well, it’s been a busy day over at Commissionerville, no question about it.  We talked to the Business Roundtable, and they had made some suggestions with regard to the establishment of the Commission to take a look at the governance of Barnstable County.  

We have agreed that we will initiate an examination of that and we are under the impression that former Senator Henri Rauschenbach and former Senator Rob O’Leary are inclined 
to be co-chairs of that effort and it’s our intention to meet with them at a date soon to discuss what the charge would be benefitting from the input that they’d give us at that time.  

After that, our regular business was to assemble the budget and bring it over here, which I’m going to delegate the responsibility for presentation to Mark Zielinski.  This is the major product of Mark’s effort during the year, and I believe that he will make a much better presentation with regard to it than I might.  But the main thing is we have looked at the operation. 

We have looked at the things that we think are useful and important to go forward, and I believe that as the budget unfolds and you go through your deliberations you will see that what we have intended and attempted to do was to do the best thing of the use of our resources as they apply to the needs of Barnstable County.  

And I guess - - when do you want us to present the budget?  Do you want us to present it during this public comment or do you want - -


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yeah.  We’ll see if the Delegates have any questions on any other matters besides the budget and then Mark can go into the budget.  Are you pretty much done with your report?

Mr. DOHERTY:  Yes.

Charter Review Process Discussion

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Does anybody have any questions for the Commissioner on any of this? 


I have one thing to say.  The Assembly took up the question of furthering Charter Review a couple of sessions ago.  I certainly supported it, as did some of the other Delegates, but at the end of the session it was decided not to take any action still, as far as I was concerned.  

Until we heard otherwise, that was pretty much it.  And you have the right to do whatever you want, but I would hope that the Commissioners would approach the Delegates in some fashion during the setting up of this process because, as everyone knows, it’s going to take a majority vote of the Assembly to recommend any charter changes unless you go some other route.  I don’t know and if you’re determined to go ahead with the Charter Review - -


Mr. DOHERTY:  It’s not called the Charter Review.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  What do you call it, Bill?


Mr. DOHERTY:  This is called the - - we’re calling it a “Look at Barnstable County Government Operations?”

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Well, when you’re done looking at Barnstable County operations - -


Mr. DOHERTY:  And it takes a village to get all this done.  So we certainly would not exclude anybody from participating at the open meetings that we plan to have.  



And indeed, we’re trying to benefit from the wisdom of those former senators, former county commissioners - - county commissioner with regard to setting it up.  And we have that meeting with them in the near future.  That will be a posted meeting and come on by.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  We’ll do that.


Ms. LYONS:  Could I just say something?  

There was a lot of talk about this being a Charter Review and the Assembly’s role and even the County Commissioner’s role.  And really what they were requesting - - and in some ways I guess they could even be telling us - - that they would like to form a special commission to look at government structure.  

It’s not looking at the Charter.  The Charter would be looked at, yes, but it’s the structure and how it is structured; meaning the boards of commissioners and the legislative body and all of 
the different functions, different departments.  Is it in the best position to go forward for the meetings that we have coming before us?  And I guess there was lot of talk and I think even Spyro can even speak to this.  He was there, as was Marcia and Tony.  But you can look at it as like the 21st Century Taskforce where they took apart the Commission.  The Commission wasn’t involved in it.  It was outside numbers; community people.  So that’s basically the onus.  So they’re the ones that are going to be - - it would be an independent commission.

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, I’m not - - you know, I’ll recognize Cheryl in minute.  I’m not on the - - you know, I’m not so sure about the alternate methods of the - - you have to amend the Charter to change the structure of Barnstable County government.  

I’m going to - - I know that the normal process to go through the Assembly to an ordinance and then onto the ballot and into the legislature.  If there’s another way of doing it, you know, by petition or something - - there is.  But, I mean, at some point, who’s your audience?  That’s the question.

Mr. DOHERTY:  The whole issue is we have been approached by a group of interested and concerned citizens who have asked us to examine something that we all dearly love and after 23 years is worthy of a look.  

Now, I have sat through five charter reviews and while it addresses the interior portion of how the Charter review reads, it hasn’t really gotten to, in my opinion, how we operate as a, you know, as a government - - as a body of governance.  

So this is an opportunity to take a look at it, and I think that it’s an opportunity that worth taking.  But at the same time - - and I hope they made it clear here and I hope Marcia, Tony and Spyro heard me over there saying that we weren’t excluding the Assembly from participating at some level.  And indeed, the suggestion that was made by the Business Roundtable was that the Assembly be in some way included.  

But I look at the inclusion, just speaking for myself and not the other two Commissioners, as being more consultative.  That the County Commissioners, the Assembly, perhaps even a member of the Cape Cod Commission could be in a consultant role.  

And that the Commission as such would operate independently and do what other taskforce employees that we’ve assembled have done, which is to make a recommendation to the Board of Commissioners, who in turn have the opportunity to either accept or reject, modify and move the process forward.  

So I think this is an opportunity.  I think it’s one not to be missed, and I’m looking forward to what I would call very positive results.  Now, at the parallel - - at the same time, we have a consultant that is going through the county looking at the operational activities within departments.  

And we expect to hear from them soon on some recommendations with regard to how we are effectively and efficiently delivering the services that we have and are there opportunities, let’s see, for measuring those efficiencies and also opportunities for consolidation.  

An important piece of this is to discover how well different parts of the county are communicating with each other and that’s an ongoing thing right now and doesn’t need a commission to do it.  But the information that they gather, the fact based collection that they’re making will certainly contribute to the success of any independent commission moving forward in my opinion.  

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Cheryl?


Dr. ANDREWS:  Thank you.  I heard the Speaker’s explanation of the conversation that we had maybe two meetings ago.  I remember it slightly differently only because I had raised a question and I never did get an answer then.  

I guess I’m going to ask the County Commissioners maybe if you could help us.  And that is simply that I received some conflicting versions of the Charter when I joined the Assembly.  And 
one of the big conflicts that I saw was one version talked about a standing committee on governance.  Another one talked about the Charter Review.  So when it came my turn to say how I felt about us having a Charter Review, I felt a little stymied because I didn’t know - - I wanted to read the Charter.  So my question is to the Commission is would you be able to get me a copy of the current Charter?  


Mr. DOHERTY:  I think the current charter is the one that was passed in 2002.


Dr. ANDREWS:  But could you send one over because everybody talks about this.  No one has handed one to the new Delegates and said, “This is it, Cheryl.”  I would be very grateful if the Commissioners - -


Mr. ZIELINSKI:  Well, we’re still waiting to get one of the 2010 versions because that was the one approved by the legislature so we don’t have the 2010 version.  We do have the 2000 version.

Dr. ANDREWS:  So we don’t have - -


Ms. LYONS:  There were changes, basically grammatical changes and some housekeeping done in the last Charter Review in 2010 because time didn’t allow doing much more than that.  So hopefully the language is clearer.  We can see it side by side by side if it actually improved it but that is what is being now printed.  

However, the 2002 is the one that you’re sort of running on.  I’m just surprised - - when I was brought in to be a Delegate I got a binder with all kinds of how to.  Have you received your binder?


Dr. ANDREWS:  I’ve had a couple of binders.  But - -


Ms. LYONS:  There’s no Charter in there.


Dr. ANDREWS:  There are a couple of Charters.  And as I said, the fundamental question is, does the current Charter call for a standing committee on governance or does it call for a Charter Review Committee?  They’re two different - -


Ms. LYONS:  I couldn’t answer that unless I had it right in front of me.  I would really have to look at it to remember and answer honestly.


Dr. ANDREWS:  That for me fundamentally would help a lot because the way those two committees are described in the various versions are very different.  And I have my opinions, which I’ll save for another time because we’re going to do the budget.  But if the Commissioner could send over a current version - -


Mr. ZIELINSKI:  Well, I have to say the Commissioners aren’t responsible for the new Charter.  That’s an Assembly function.  So we don’t have the copy of the 2010 Charter.


Ms. LYONS:  Just to be fair to the Assembly, right now they have been without their rudder with Diane leaving.  So there is a person who always had these things lined up and now Jan is here and is going to have all that put on her.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  The issue is that even though the 2005 Charter was not approved, it’s still floating around and the 1988 Charter is still floating around because I got handed a copy a couple weeks ago.  I’ve contacted Attorney Troy several weeks ago and I’m still waiting to hear from him, unsuccessfully.  

But it sounds like a moot point that - - and I might just point out to Cheryl because it doesn’t sound like the Commissioners have any intention of going before any committee of the Assembly to change this Charter.  So whether or not we have standing committee on governance, our Charter Review Committee is not going to make any difference in the current proposal.  Yes?

Ms. FLYNN:  Now, you know, I see this special commission.  This came about because a lot of questions and concerns among the citizens in Barnstable County about what they knew about the county and what they didn’t know.  They’d like to know more.  What does the County do?  They don’t know.  And the Business Roundtable has been working on this for some time.  So what 
they have proposed is a special commission.  And I think Jim Lidell from Orleans was there today, and I think he said it best.  This is not a Charter Review.  

A Charter Review, depending upon which Charter you look at, specifically outlines what is involved in the Charter Review.  This isn’t a Charter Review.  This is a blue sky and that’s the way he defined it.  It’s a blue sky approach to the county and county government.  



So in other words, everything’s on the table.  It’s not a Charter Review.  It’s what does County government look like?  What does it mean?  What does it mean to various people?  What does it mean to elected officials, to citizens of the County?  

And whatever the Commission comes up with, they come up with.  And when they come up with it, then - - because it’s all a public process.  It isn’t a group that’s going to meet behind closed doors.  So anybody will be able to attend the meetings.  

The meetings will be posted.  The agendas will be posted and everyone will have an opportunity to listen and participate.  So there’s no big secret here.  Whatever they put on their agenda, everyone will know about.


Mr. DOHERTY:  Just one correction.  It’s Allen MacLellan.


Ms. FLYNN:  Oh, who did I say?


Mr. DOHERTY:  You said Jim Lidell. 


Ms. FLYNN:  Okay.


Mr. DOHERTY:  Jim Lidell is a technical expert from Yarmouth on wind turbine.

Speaker BERGSTROM:  I know Marcia is trying to get in here, but if you wanted to say something.


Dr. ANDREWS:  One last question.  We received a memo regarding the word “blanket.”  I’m not sure what that meant, but blanket forwarding of e-mails and when I asked, I didn’t understand it so when I asked some question, it was suggested to talk to the County Administrator.  And I got the sense that there was a new policy on forwarding e-mails and I was wondering if we could get a written copy of that policy.  

Mr. ZIELINSKI:  Yes, we can do that for you.


Dr. ANDREWS:  A written copy of the policy.  Thank you.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Marcia, did you want to - -


Ms. KING:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  I guess I got a little confused because right now you are saying now that they’re going to look at the whole county and they’re not going to bring back changes.


Mr. DOHERTY:  No, no.  We didn’t say that.


Ms. KING:  Well, I would like the full Assembly to receive this memo, if you wouldn’t mind, because I going to read - - the problem I seem to be having right now is that you talk about this like it’s an unbiased group, but if you read this memo, it’s extremely biased.  

Number 1, they say there’s an urgent need for a strong executive county administrative leadership.  I guess I didn’t realize we didn’t have one.  They seem to think we don’t.  They also said that to fill these objectives the county should create.  And they give you two things to create.  A regional financial advisory.  

So they are coming in with an agenda and this is, I guess, I have no problems looking at - - but if you read this memo, they’ve got an agenda here and they want you to sign off on it.  And that’s always been my issue.  There is an agenda here and this just proves it.  

I mean, they talk about two de facto legislative bodies, which is untrue because you’re not a legislative body.  And they always talk about the Assembly.  I don’t think they want to review the Cape Cod Commissioners.  I think Tony asked them to do that.  They also talk about, again, the 15 towns and the weighted vote.  They question whether that constitutes regional government or fosters fragmentation.  So I think having this - - I apologize for the members who don’t have this - - is that you get appointed, but you said today when I asked you that they want to come back with 
votes.  It says here that they want this done in three months and refer suggestions and improvements to the Cape Cod voters.  

Well, they can’t do that, and I said that today.  And so, you know if you want them to do it, that’s wonderful, but they’re coming in with an agenda as I can see based on this memo.  And they want to bring it to the voters.  And I think that that’s not in their purview.


Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Mr. Speaker.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.


Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  I think that’s a very valid point.  I have a couple of questions.  I didn’t get the memo.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Nobody did.


Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  And there are a lot of other people here who didn’t get the memo, but can I ask just a couple of questions?  

How many people are going to be on this Commission?


Mr. DOHERTY:  I think that’s one of the decisions that we have to make after we talk to Henri Rauschenbach and to Rob O’Leary.


Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Okay.  Who’s going to pick them?


Mr. DOHERTY:  I believe that the - - we hold that ability and we will take that responsibility.  


Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  How are the applications going to be received?


Mr. DOHERTY:  We will decide that when we talk to Rob O’Leary and to Henri Rauschenbach.


Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Well, who - - so O’Leary and Rauschenbach are going to decide.


Mr. DOHERTY:  No, no.  Let me go back and say it again.  We will talk to Henri Raushenbach and Rob O’Leary, who we have identified as being the co-chairs of this, and we will receive their recommendations on process at that time.  The Commissioners will decide how this process will go forward as well as the size of the committee.  We will be responsible for the selection process.


Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Am I to understand that in the course of looking at this that you are proposing that this Assembly not have representation on that committee?


Mr. DOHERTY:  I did not say that.


Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Well, are we going - - are we going to get an opportunity to look at both the memo, the recommendations of Rauschenbach and O’Leary, and your recommended composition of this committee before it’s implemented.  Or is that going to be an after the fact like the memo?

Ms. FLYNN:  Mr. Speaker.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes.


Ms. FLYNN:  The Business Roundtable came to us with a proposal and in some cases they defined what they thought a county government might look like.  That doesn’t necessarily mean that that’s the direction that this is going to go in.  

Now, maybe they think it is, but I think that is going to come about during the deliberative process.  All we did today was agree to appoint a special commission and the first step that we would take is to meet with co-chairs.  

If you were - - if anybody was at the meeting back in January in Harwich where they talked about county government, both Henri - - well Henri wasn’t there - - but Rob O’Leary was there.  And they have agreed to be co-chairs.  So we voted to create this special commission.  We have not decided on a purpose other than it’s been proposed to us that his be a blue sky approach to working in county government.  

And our job now is to meet with them, talk about the proposal that is presented to us, get their response to it and then to move forward in creating or appointing a commission, but the 
process has yet to be determined.  So all that was done was to agree that a special commission is a good thing to have and that we want to go forward and make it happen.  

So every other - - these will be public meetings.  They will be open to the public.  There will be agendas posted on the website.  All the pieces in the open meeting law will have to be followed because this will be a public body.  It may be a special commission, but it is still a public body and it will have to conform to all of the terms of the open meeting law.  So - -


Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Mr. Speaker, may I ask just one more question?


Speaker BERSTROM:  Yes, go ahead.


Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  I now see something dated March 16, 2011 entitled “Statement of County Government.”  Is this the memo?


Ms. FLYNN:  Yes.


Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Okay.  Can I ask another question?  Are there any other documents that have been generated and provided to Mr. O’Leary or Mr. Rauschenbach that may contain any amplification on this proposal?


Ms. FLYNN:  No.


Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Okay.  So I go back to my last question.  Are we going to see information about the composition and the appointment process before it is a fait a compli. 

Ms. LYONS:  I believe that this is a request for an independent council.  This was something that was done - - independent review.  This was done with the 21st Century Taskforce when the Cape Cod Commission was under scrutiny.   And that had all independent people put on it with no one from the Cape Cod Commission assigned to it.  

And the recommendations that came out of that have made that a better and more functioning, more responsive commission.  One of your fellow Delegates here, Spyro Mitrokostas, was on that commission, and I also believe the Blue Ribbon Commission on Waste Water was an independent.

Well, that was also an independent citizen driven initiative that has resulted in the county being more involved and pushing the - - and being more responsive to towns in helping them deal with waste water issues.  So this is a review of the structure of county government.  

We are entering a period where now - -22 years ago citizens created a government because they saw that there were going to be regional issues that were going to be more regional umbrella-type of issues that the towns would not be able to handle.  

In today’s economic times, I think that we see now more than ever towns are struggling and with them having to own up and have the onus on them for waste water, to deal with the energy means.  Do they join a pact or do they do this independently?  

Do they have the expertise to in - - to have an independent energy program in their own town?  The economic development issues cross border lines.  So are we structured in the most efficient way to be able to address theses concerns on a regional basis?  It’s not there.  

They even said this isn’t to have a county takeover.  This is to allow the towns to be towns.  Nor is it to be - - it could by hybrids.  They don’t have set agenda.  They were talking about it being sub-regional.  How can it be set so it can help sub-regional areas to regionalize together?  

Say Truro, Provincetown and Wellfleet want to do an initiative together.  We all know those towns are struggling with these issues now, with their committee of mutual cooperation.  

So this is just to see how we can be more responsive as a county government if there are changes.  If there are recommendations, they are going to be put forward for people to consider and will ultimately go to the voters and that is basically the crux of it.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Are we done here with this?  No.  Tom?


Mr. LYNCH:  I just got this.  I guess I want to applaud you for not being defensive about this memo because - - 


Ms. LYONS:  That’s right.


Ms. FLYNN:  I think so, too.


Mr. LYNCH:  It’s an indictment really of the executive branch.  I mean, it says, “There’s been on significant county effort to reverse the inertia of all of these items remaining unfulfilled.  You haven’t been able to deal with transportation.  You haven’t dealt with housing, you haven’t dealt with waste water, you haven’t dealt with economic development and you haven’t dealt with environmental protection.”  

And they really call you, you know, a “legislative body.”  They just say, “very little central administration.”  In fact, they have two de facto legislative bodies.  And, you know, so I haven’t viewed the County Commissioners in quite that way I have to tell you.  

I think that structure is such that, you know, with limited resources and I think this budget today and the effort that we’ve been making over the last ten years that I’ve been on the Assembly has really been remarkable with what we have to do.  But it’s clear that they don’t like - - they’re saying here that you haven’t done your job.  

Now, they also say when they started talking about the Assembly, you know, well, maybe we should get an advisory board.  So I can see where they don’t like certain aspects of that or whatever.  But I think that it seems to me the emphasis is, you know, I don’t mean to point out, you know, Mark’s role, too.  

But if that’s the executive side of things, that’s who puts things in motion to happen, and they administer programs.  So this memo does not look very complimentary to me.       

Ms. FLYNN:  Well, my response to that is if a group of citizens comes to you and says, you know, we’ve taken a look at what has happened over the last several years and what could happen in the future years and we think that you can do a better job.  

I don’t necessarily like hearing it, but I welcome the opportunity - -


Ms. LYONS:  Absolutely.


Ms. FLYNN:  - - of having people come forward and be absolutely honest and say, “You know what?  We can all do a better job in making this county better, making it more relevant, making it more - - and what Sheila had to say about the regionalization.  

If we’re going to create efficiencies and really make our money work best for us, then we need to make some changes.  So I welcome the opportunity to do that.  I think any healthy organization - - I think we are a healthy organization - - deserves to take a hard look at itself every now and then and make sure that it is doing what it’s supposed to do.


Mr. LYNCH:  They don’t think that you are a healthy organization.


Ms. FLYNN:  Well - - 


Ms. LYONS:  They don’t think all of us are a healthy organization.


Mr. LYNCH:  I understand that but they’re looking for strong executive leadership.  And, you know, I hope we haven’t wasted our $22,000 that we spent on this governmental review because, you know, clearly they don’t think you’re structured in a way to be able to get housing, transportation, waste water, economic - - you haven’t done it.


Ms. LYONS:  I know.  And, you know, a lot of it comes to the fact that many people that are elected to this board, and they think that they’re representing their own town.  And they’re representing the County.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, let’s not - -


Ms. LYONS:  I’m not going to say - - no, no.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Let’s not do the review right now.


Ms. LYONS:  What I’m saying is that we are a body together who is supposed to work together to have the right outcomes.  And if they’re not happening, there’s something wrong with the structure, whether it’s in the executive branch or in the Assembly’s branch or with both.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  All right.


Ms. LYONS:  So I think it’s time we take a look at it, and I don’t think that we should be afraid of it.


Mr. LYNCH:  Clearly, you are.  As I said earlier, I applaud you for that - -


Ms. LYONS:  Thank you.


Mr. LYNCH:  - - because they’re really quite critical of you.  I tend to agree with you that there is an agenda.  I think they have already written the Charter myself.  


Speaker BERGSTROM:  My feeling is that they are not being as effective.  I mean, what does the Business Roundtable - - I know those guys and I respect them.  I know the names of the people here who signed this and they’re all good people.  The fact is they haven’t been able to accomplish what they want to.  

They’re running a parallel track from a private enterprise point of view to say we as a group want to do this and do that.  They find out that they’re not very effective at it so now they’re looking at the County and saying, “Well, how come you guys aren’t doing it?”  

I mean, I could go down the line here.  Transportation.  Bill and I were at a transportation meeting.  You would be amazed at what we are doing.  You’d be absolutely amazed at what we’re doing for transportation in Cape Cod.  We’re bringing back rail service.  

We’re extending bus lines, you know, we’re increasing - - and, you know, to criticize the Commissioners on waste water where you - - I know you’re getting it from the Conservation Law Foundation.  We’ve probably done more on waste water than any other coastal area in Massachusetts right now.

  Actively we have Kerry up there, believe it or not, actually getting up off his derriere trying to get some money for us.  It takes a lot to motivate him.


Mr. DOHERTY:  Let me respond in this way.  There are too many things that we can do when we get a letter like this.  Nothing.  That’s the first thing from business school.  

The second thing we can do is we can examine it and decide whether or not we accept it whole, you know, as a - - on the whole or we could look at it and say, “There is an opportunity that’s buried in here that we could make some effort to - - let’s say to improve our process.”  I believe that until we die we always have the opportunity to improve and I believe that this - - let’s    see - - suggestion from the Business Roundtable is certainly there.  

And thank you, Tom, for those kind words about the efforts that we’ve made because we’ve certainly been there together on that.

Ms. LYONS:  Yes, that’s right.


Mr. DOHERTY:  And thank you, too, Ron.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay, well - -


Mr. DOHERTY:  And by the way, I do expect you to ride the bus.  I told you that today, right?


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Anyway, Tony, did you have something?


Mr. SCALESE:  No.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  No, you’ve given up.  I don’t blame you.  Yes, Teresa.


Mr. SCALESE:  Excuse me, Mr. Speaker.  

I would like to say that I agree with just about every question that you asked.  I wish you were with us there today.  The other thing that I have is you are calling it an independent - - whatever you called it.  It’s no longer independent if it has the approval of the Cape Cod Commissioners so we are kind of on the hook for this, right?  

I mean, we are going to have to do something with this.


Mr. DOHERTY:  We’re going to have a meeting with Rob O’Leary and Henri Rauschenback.  That’s the only thing we’re on the hook for right now.


Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Do we have a commitment from you to come back to us after your meeting with them?


Mr. DOHERTY:  We always report on what we do.


Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Well, let me ask you another question.  Is that a public meeting, that meeting with Rauschenbach?


Mr. DOHERTY:  It’ll be a posted meeting on our agenda.


Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Do you know when it’s going to happen?


Mr. DOHERTY:  We have to get - - we have to check the schedule of both those people to make sure they’re available.  


Speaker BERGSTROM:  We’ll make sure that the information comes through our office to all the Delegates.  You’ll get whatever we get sent.


Ms. MCCUTCHEON:  Right.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Teresa, did you want to get in here?


Ms. MARTIN:  Yeah.  Having moderated this panel in January  that there were about 150 people at, having had many, many conversations and listening to lots of discussion, I actually think it’s exciting that people out there care about what all of us are doing.  

You know, apathy is the biggest thing that defeats the ability to accomplish anything and I think we should look at - - all of us who are involved in government anyway should look at this as a great opportunity to be able to communicate in ways that I don’t think we’ve done very effectively so far.  If they’re going to be finding facts, then we need to be delivering facts.

All these things you mentioned, Ron, are true but hardly anybody knows that.  So I think this is a terrific chance to be able to see where people aren’t hearing what’s happening, to see where there are gaps.  Many of the gaps are probably in perception, not in reality.  

So if someone is opening up the door to create a forum for doing it, then we ought to leverage it in every way we can because it’ll help everybody.

Ms. LYONS:  If I can just add, this isn’t about us individually.  This is about our structure of government that is going to be here for generations beyond us.  We are placeholders.  

We are here elected for our time and to do the job we’re supposed to do.  And if the structure isn’t allowing us to be as effective for the needs of the people of this region, then we shouldn’t be here.  If we’re here just because we’re going to get defensive about it, then that’s not why we’re here.  

We’re here to serve the people and if it’s being hindered by the structure, then we should look at the structure for future boards, future Delegates so that they can be more effective in meeting the needs of the regions.

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yes, Marcia.


Ms. KING:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  

I agree with you, Sheila.  I agree with you, Teresa.  What my concern is in reading this document - - again, I see an agenda here.  And I wish there was another group or something else because there seems to be an agenda here when they’re - - when they’re using words like “create” and “we have to reevaluate” and “very little central government.”  I don’t see it.  

I’m not sure anyone else on this Board sees it.  I’m not sure you see it, and I find it amazing that they wrote that.  So my concern is that there is an agenda here that they have their Charter already written in the back room waiting to come out or something.  

You know, I agree none of us should be threatened, but when I see this kind of stuff written already, I have to walk away and say they’ve already made their decision.  You know, it is not going to be - - we are talking three months and they want to go to the voters.  Now, they know what they want.  They have it all set.  They need people to say yes and then they need - -

Ms. LYONS:  I think the success will be if you encourage people in your towns to participate in the process and then it will be the voice of the people as opposed to a group of people.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  I will just say, you know, I personally would support it, the creation of a similar group before this Assembly, okay.  If you were familiar with that, the Assembly decided to take no action.  The Commissioners decided to take action and formed that, but I still have the prerogative of appointing a Charter Review Committee within five years.


Ms. LYONS:  Yes, you do.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  I mean we could have dueling committees here.

Ms. LYONS:  Absolutely.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  But I would rather finesse this and, as Teresa says, try to get a cooperative effort and review this.


Ms. LYONS:  Right.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  And not, as Marcia says, have people come in here with a preset agenda.  So I trust Senator O’Leary.  I don’t know Senator Rauschenbach, but he has great respect from the community so we’ll go from there.


Ms. FLYNN:  I just want to say these are bold ideas.  There’s no question about it.  And sometimes its bold ideas that create opportunities and then make you think more rationally about what approach you might want to take.


Mr. DOHERTY:  That’s what I would have said.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Leo, you have been quiet.


Mr. CAKOUNES:  Yes, I have.  I’m sorry I missed today’s meeting and I’m not sure if I’ll be able to be at the one which we’re going to have these two gentlemen come forward.  

But I was just wondering at any time if you people have asked why this group of citizens can’t just continue and go down this road on their own and why they would want to be - - I don’t know.  I guess I’ll use the words “have their hands be tied by being a Delegate appointed committee.  

I mean, they certainly sound like they have interest in town government and I think that’s wonderful, or county government, and I think it’s great that they, you know, have an opinion.  

But certainly it doesn’t need to be a County Commissioners appointed board for them to move forward and examine county government on their own, you know, under the auspice of the Businessmen Roundtable, if that’s the correct name.  If it’s not, I apologize.  Or any other group they want to call themselves.  

And then once they have a document that they feel needs to be addressed or certain things in town government to be addressed, bring those forward to the right parties at that time, whether it be the voters or whether it be the Assembly of Delegates or whether it be the County Commissioners.  

I mean, I just wanted you to ask that question to the group prior to you appointing them.  I guess - - I don’t know.  

Thank you.


Mr. DOHERTY:  The Business Roundtable has indeed been meeting on this topic for several years now, and I think their intent was to include us, you know, in that process.  But in order for a change that they’re intended to happen at some point the have to talk to us.  It’s like being in a room and talking over, you know, over our heads.

Ms. LYONS:  I think Mark would like to speak.


Mr. ZELINSKI:  Leo, let me just get at that.  I really think and I didn’t take overt or personal offense to that memo although it said, I think, some very strong things.  

But I think they genuinely want the county to succeed, and I think they want it to succeed as a strong regional entity because I think they genuinely see that those list of issues that they listed there are genuinely things that need to be dealt with on a regional basis.  

And we’re lucky enough and somebody, I think, used the word unique at the presentation, as well, a unique county.  But we’re lucky enough to have kind of this county government here.  
Other places in the state don’t really have the strong county.  You mentioned Suffolk and Middlesex, which were issues earlier.  

So I think they genuinely want the county to succeed and be a strong regional entity that can deal with the issues.  They’re important to them and important to everybody.

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Leo?  And then we are going to have to get to the budget.


Mr. CAKOUNES:  No, I know.  I guess the comments that have been made here this evening are true.  I mean, it’s already a done agenda and all they’re looking for is someone to put a committee together and stamp what they have.  

If that’s the case, why don’t they just put together a white page, my favorite term now, put together a white page and submit it to you people for your people to review it on your own and submit copies of that white page to the Assembly so we can review it and see if those pages make sense and we can hold public hearings and meetings on this and decide to mover forward with them or not.  

And if they want to, and if - - I believe they’re within their rights to move forward to the voters on their own, and then certainly go right ahead.  Again, it seems like if we’re going to appoint another committee to review what’s already been reviewed by another group, I - - and you guys can do what you want.  

I don’t even know why we’re talking about this.  It’s nothing we have to be involved in.

Mr. DOHERTY:  Thank you, Leo.


Mr. CAKOUNES:  Everybody else put their two cents in        so I - -


Mr. DOHERTY:  Thank you, Leo.

Amendments to Minimum Performance Standards for Energy



Speaker BERGSTROM:  I’m going to just change tracks here.  I have in front of me a copy of the Report and Request for Incorporation of the Post-Amendment’s Regional Policy Plan.  Amendments are to the minimum performance standards for energy, setting forth standards blah, blah, blah, blah.



Are we getting this now?

Mr. DOHERTY:  No.


Ms. FLYNN:  No.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Then why do I have it right here in my hand?


Mr. DOHERTY:  I have no idea.  It’s not signed.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, if you’re not submitting it - -


Mr. DOHERTY:  We’re not submitting it.


Ms. LYONS:  How did you get that? 

Speaker BERGSTROM:  I have no idea.  Maybe Jessica could help us out.


Ms. LYONS:  Another reason why - -


Mr. DOHERTY:  Forget about it.  Forget about it.


Mr. ZELINSKI:  The Commissioner took those under advisement.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, okay.

Mr. DOHERTY:  Recycle the clips, please.  
2012 Budget Presentation by County Administrator


Speaker BERGSTROM:  I’ll take that out.  It was symbolic.  Moving right along, I guess we can go to our budget presentation now.


Mr. DOHERTY:  Thank you.


Mr. ZIELINSKI:  Thank you.  While I’m setting up, I did not make copies of the presentation.  I’m just going to run through it, but everybody should have a copy of the budget.  
                  Just some quick reading for you.  Oh, you guys have copies of the presentation.  I guess Janice did      

                  that for you.


Ms. O’CONNELL:  Yes.


Mr. ZIELINSKI:  So that’s good.  You should also have a copy of the proposed budget, the full document.  It’s, what, 250 pages or so, and there’s an executive summary, as well, so you’ll be spending a lot of time with that over the next couple of months.  So that’s good.  

And the other thing, before I start with the budget you have gotten today, I want to draw your attention to the 2010 Annual Report.  And on the cover you’ll see pictures of former sheriffs.  And we did that to dedicate this to the 318 years of service by the County Sheriff’s office while they were under the county auspices.  

Of course, now you know they are a part of the state.  But the other thing I just want to point out is two things.  I think what we’re kind of happy about is on the inside page.  There’s a dedication to Diane Thompson, and there’s a dedication to Dave Simpson; two people that we lost at the county that we will miss.  

All right.  Just to go through the budget in terms of presentation, I have maybe 20 slides here that’ll take maybe 20 minutes or so just to go through.  And what I’m going to talk about is, as part of the proposed 2012 budget, the Commissioner’s philosophy and direction in terms of developing the budget.

Just a quick overview of the revenues and expenditures that you have before you and then I’ll go through kind of a department by department highlights of what’s before you.  There’s pretty much four pieces that were emphasized in this year’s budget.  

IT enhancement or maintaining our existing regional services, waste water and water quality issues continues to be a major effort and then I’m going to mention some other regional efforts that we’re working on at the end.  Under information technology, you know, we did a study of the IT Department last year.  

This is a continuation of the implementation of those recommendations that we had.  And really they fall into the following kind of four pieces.  There’s an effort to improve communication systems at the county, our phone system.  We need to upgrade that, do some things to expand the phone system’s functionality.  

We’re doing some improvements.  And these are all capital program proposed projects to our network capabilities in terms of both functionality and reliability.  We’re doing some software updates.  One of the things we need to do is to kind of do the updating Microsoft Office.  Many of us do not have that now and we’re starting to notice it.  

You’ll see a document come through and it has to be converted.  So we have to do that.  And we’re also trying to promote and this is something the Commissioner’s, especially Bill, are particularly interested in and that’s enhanced outreach and engagement through technology and improving communication to the public through technology and getting the word out there.  

I think, actually, to go back and not to re-raise this whole Business Roundtable issue, but what struck me through discussion today partly was a lack of awareness of a lot of what the county does.  I think Teresa hit that right on the head.  

That’s a problem that we face, I think, in a lot of our areas and a part of it is we’re not always direct service delivers to citizens.  We deal with towns or we deal with other agencies or something.  So to do this I think is an important piece of that.  Under the enhance maintain regional services, as you know, the energy efficiency program has expanded.  

This really reflects the staffing enhancements that we’ve done through the energy efficiency program.  They’re the ones that do the energy efficiency program under the Cape Light 
Compact.  It also reflects the regional household hazardous waste collections and the emphasis on that and doing those on a regional basis instead of doing the towns individually.  

That saves the towns money and they like the coordination that we bring to that effort.  It also reflects piece of equipment brought in for the health lab to test for emerging contaminants.  Those were in the news a lot.  Drugs that are being discharged into the water and those types of things and we want to improve the health department’s ability to test for those substances.  

That actually has the potential to be a revenue generator, as well.  And then you will see a heavy emphasis in professional or technical services, budget line on human services to improve collaboration and coordination, especially in the homelessness issue, the housing issue, and the suicide prevention is another area that gets some emphasis there.  

Waste water and water quality issues continues to be a major issue in the budget, and we continue with the septic betterment program.  And, in fact, I’m working now on the loan documents for the first five million dollar installment on borrowing for the latest ten million dollar bond.   So the septic betterment program continues to loan out close to five million dollars a year.  That’s a lot more than we had originally anticipated.  

I think we originally anticipated two and half, two million dollars a year.  And then the water protection collaborative, their budget is enhanced this year especially in terms of professional and technical services.  Other regional efforts I want to mention.  We’re still working on the Open Cap and, in fact, Open Cape just released the RFP to do the renovation of the public safety building.  

We have the lease on that.  So that’s a key component also and we want to make sure that the IT budget is in place to be able to deal with Open Cape as they come through and build their systems.  We’re working on regional inspectional services.  We’re working on that with the Town of Wellfleet.  

They have expressed an interest in doing inspectional services on a regional basis and we’re working on that.  The Commission is also interested in that effort, as well, and also we’re working on putting together the OPEB, the Other Posted Employment Benefits, and the GASB 45 Actuarial Calculation.  

We’ve done that now twice and we’re working on that to do the third calculation.  We do it every two years.  We do it per group.  Last time, I think 29 towns and units participated and that saves them money.  It was only 17 - - a little bit less than $1700 last time.  So that’s a pretty good regional service as well.  

The budget you have proposed before you for 2012 is just about 25 million.  It is an increase of 7.2 percent from the FY ‘11 budget, but keep in mind that for the past few years we’ve really been tight and most of the previous budgets, I think, have gone down.  


And most of the department’s line items have been really cut back and most of the budget that you’ve seen in the previous few years has been mostly salaries and fringe benefits.  So some of the increases you’ll see as we go through the budget are really for things that had been cut back over the previous years and this shows the total employees of 181.5 FTEs.  

That’s up two, I think, positions from the previous budget and both of those are reflected in the energy efficiency program expansion and those are paid for with energy efficiency funds.  Just to overview the revenues a little bit.  Both the County tax and the Cape Cod Commission tax increased 2.5 percent in the proposed budget.  

The deed’s excise rate remains the same, $2.70 per thousand, but the collection has actually been a little bit better so that’s where some of the budget increase monies are coming from in terms of deeds excise monies.  We’ve improved the projection of grant revenues.  We’re doing pretty good with grant revenues this year as well.  

Registry business revenues are also exceeding department costs so those are coming in ahead of expectations at this point in time and the budget includes almost $1.3 million in capital 
program funding.  I’ll go into that a little bit more.  And, of course, one thing we’ve tried to do over the past few years is not include any assumption from this year.  So we’re not including any treasury balance funding for next year.  

This is part of a quick picture of what the revenues are looking like.  You see tax revenues at 53 percent and that’s actually down, I think, a little bit from last year.  I think the department revenues are up overall in terms of the budget 28 percent.  Grants make up eight percent.  

Intergovernmental funding is really mostly the rental revenue that we get from the state.  The courthouse occupation is pretty much steady.  And the capital program, the bonds, is 1.3 million.  Just to give you an overview on the expenditures, I mentioned the expanded efficiency program enhancements to information technology department, health lab testing equipment.  I mentioned that.  

And, of course, the budget includes a continuation of funding for the sheriff’s unfunded pension liability.  As you recall, as part of the transfer legislation, we kept that piece and we’ll be paying that off over time over    the - - through 2038.  And this year it’s about $30,000, I think, or something like that.  

And there’s a picture of the expenditures.  Obviously, the two biggest pieces of the puzzle for us, or the pie for us, are certainly salaries and fringe benefits.  You know, this is a service budget so that’s what we’re really talking about.  Just going over some of the budget highlights in terms of funding you’ll se in here in terms of the Commissioners office.  



We funded the arts foundation for 30,000.  We funded their workforce investment board for 15,000.  I mentioned the expanded energy efficiency program staffing so you’ll see that in there.  Information Technology.  I mentioned the capital program.  But we also provide them some profession technical services funding.  

There were a number of positions that were requested in the budget.  We really didn’t fund any new positions.  Information technology was one that was looking for new positions.  We just felt that it wasn’t a good time to fund new positions at this time, but we did put some money in the professional technical service budget so they could hire some consulting help on those areas.  

Facilities Department.  We do continue to try to take care of our buildings and keep them in pretty good shape.  You’ll see 440,000 in capital program for facilities improvements.  And it also does include the rest area operation.  That’s another thing that came up today in the Commissioner’s discussion is how best to pay for the rest area operation.  

Right now the budget does include about $35,000 out of the license plate to fund the rest area.  That’s about what it takes to fund it in the summer and then to open it up in May and June and we find that it’s an important piece of the operation.  We would like to come up with some alternative revenues to fund that and find a different way to fund that piece.  

Under cooperative extension, we’re continuing the regional household hazardous waste program, the buy fresh, buy local program as well.  It has some money in there for that program.  Those are two important programs run by cooperative extension and two things we have not funded in quite a while.  

We did put $25,000 for cooperative extension new vehicle and they also asked for a new marine program skiff or boat.  So they had 6,000 in there for that.  Registry of Deeds.  You know we’re continuing the staffing efficiencies over there.  

Jack’s done a terrific job with that in kind of doing more with less as he always has, and the budget reflects those staffing efficiencies.  He’s asked us to kind of carry these unfunded positions and we’re doing that but they’re not reflected as any funding in the budget for those.  

In the health lab, I mentioned the testing equipment on a capital program.  They’re asking for almost 300,000 for that piece of equipment to test the emerging contaminants and also in the health lab we did fund a new pick-up truck.  Again, one of those items that we’ve deferred funding for a while.  

The Human Services Department I mentioned the emphasis on some coordination collaborations.  So there’s - - you’ll see some money in the professional and technical services line.  Beth will do an excellent presentation on that I know, and she says the emphasis is really on a few 
things, two of which are the homelessness and coordination in that effort and on the suicide prevention thing, which is one of the new efforts that they’re working on.

Under Children’s Cove, we did continue part of the family services funding and that’s at 65,000.  That’s in this year and everything seems to be going fine with that and I did continue that assuming that we will get that for next year.  Under elder services, the meals on wheels program we always fund that every year and the past few years have been 75,000.  We continue that commitment.  

I mentioned the retirement, the sheriff’s unfunded pension liability.  That’s under the public safety.  Fire training is just about the same.  There’s no change on that.  I mentioned the water pollution - - water protection collaborative, enhanced professional and technical services piece.  And it continues funding for the municipal support initiative.  

It’s $150,000 in 2012.  Under the Cape Cod Commission, we’re continuing to enhance the local planning service capabilities of the Commission and the GIS system improvements that we’ve been working on over there.  And then under shared costs, we did propose funding the two percent COLA in the 2012 budget.  So the other thing I’ve distributed - - I think Janice has done a good job.  

She’s put together the budget review schedule so you should all have that.  We all have that over there.  Hopefully, Janice, anybody who has issues has gotten back to you by now.  The department managers, if not, hopefully will be all set.  That’s kind of the next step.  



And, of course, if you have any questions about any of this stuff at any time, feel free to just give me a call.  Send me an e-mail.  Or maybe Bill wants to - -


Mr. DOHERTY:  I just want to say that this is only the first step in the budget process.  We’ve presented it.  We look forward to the hearing process where you’ll get a more detailed explanation on the different pieces and parts and we will meet all of our deadlines with regard to getting this done.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, I will - - we have all received a schedule by which we are fortunate enough to portion out sections of the budget to appropriate committees, and we will have generalized discussions and a public hearing among the finance committee and ultimately a vote by the full Assembly.  

So if there are any questions right now on the process or such, I will entertain them.  Marcia?


Ms. KING:  I just have a quick one.  The arts foundation, you said 30,000 under that but it’s 35.


Mr. ZIELINSKI:  Might be a typo.  I was going to say I think it’s 35 that we put in there.


Ms. KING:  Okay.


Mr. ZIELINSKI:  My fault.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  All right.  Any further questions on the budget?  Well, thank you very much.  We will all be going over this - - wait a minute, Tony?




Mr. SCALESE:  Only questions on the process, no questions on some of the items.  Is that what you are saying?


Mr. ZIELINSKI:  No, you can - - I mean, you’ll get another shot at the item, but if there is something we can answer quickly.


Mr. SCALESE:  I wasn’t here the last couple years as you people know.  Did we do a two percent COLA last year and year before last?

Mr. ZIELINSKI:  The year before last we did a freeze and last year we did a COLA.

Mr. SCALESE:  How much money do we give to the human rights commission

Mr. ZIELINSKI:  This year we actually did up the amount of funding for the Human Rights Commission.  I think in past years it was a total of 28.8 and this year we upped the - - and they’ve used that for coordinator.  This year we funded the coordinator at 35 and I believe Antonio upped it.  I think it’s 8,300 for like supplies and materials and some other stuff, which - - and the reason we did that was really what they used to do is they used to go to Beth and they used to bleed her budget.  So instead of - - we bailed her out basically.


Mr. SCALESE:  Without going through the whole thing additional professional technical services, 128,000.


Mr. ZIELINSKI:  Yeah.  That was the coordination effort that I mentioned.  Beth has, I think, six items on there.  The two biggest of which are the homelessness coordination and the suicide prevention, which is one of the newest ones.


Mr. SCALESE:  And excuse me, another quick question.  And again, I’m sorry - - I’m really sorry I haven’t been here for a few years.  Now, the arts foundation, is that continually going higher and higher every year?  

Mr. ZIELINSKI:  It was 25,000 for a long, long, long time.  Just about any time we funded it that’s what we gave them.  Last year, we made the decision, since we hadn’t funded them much, to give them 30.  They asked this year for 50 and we gave them 35.


Mr. SCALES:  Thank you.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Tom?


Mr. LYNCH:  Is the Workforce Investment Board new this year?

Mr. ZIELINSKI:  No.  That’s been in there and it funds the Orleans office.


Mr. LYNCH:  And there are some capital improvements for the jail.  Are we talking about for the old jail, are we talking about the front portion?  Is that what needs some windows and stuff or are you trying to maintain the back portion of that?

Mr. ZIELINSKI:  It’s going to be as much as we can get for the money that’s in there.  So it would both because there are the kind of offices in there on both sides.  So I think there are window improvements in there and there’s something else in there, too.  I can’t remember.  


Mr. LYNCH:  And any money going into reserves or unfunded health care liability?


Mr. ZIELINSKI:  Not proposed, no.


Mr. LYNCH:  Thank you.


Mr. DOHERTY:  I just wanted to mention on the suicide prevention that what we’ve seen is an increase of veterans coming back from combat having suicide completions.  

And this is something that was raised at the National Association of County Officials and one of the things that we want to do is we want to use some of this part of 2011 to reach out to that particular population because what we’re trying to do more than anything else is to engage the spouses and significant others in order to address that.  This is something that has grown.  

I think the figure that I saw was there have been 407 suicide completions since 2007 in that particular class.  So it is a great concern to me personally.  I am, you know, I am a veteran.  Although nobody ever shot at me, but there is a - -

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Not yet.


Mr. DOHERTY:  Not yet.  Well, just wait.  All right.  Thank you very much for your attention on this matter and we’ll look forward to completing it.

Communications from Public Officials/Members of the Public

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Well, thank you very much and we will be having our deliberations over the next couple of weeks.  Okay.  Are there communications from public officials?  Hearing none, are there any communications from members of the public?  Okay.  
Assembly Convenes
Proposed Ordinance 11-01: to amend Chapter 8, mainland reservations governing review of development of regional impact funds for Barnstable County Ordinance 90-12.

The Assembly will now convene and we will begin with Proposed Ordinance 11-01 to amend Chapter 8, mainland reservations governing review of developments of regional impact funds for Barnstable County Ordinance 90-12.  

It seems like a hundred years ago that we looked at this, the Government Regulations Committee, but if I remember we passed it with a unanimous recommendation for approval.  So if there are any questions on this Ordinance?  Nothing.  Well, in that case, I need a motion.


Mr. LYNCH:  So moved.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, Leo?


Mr. CAKOUNES:  Well, wasn’t it the committee on finance just for the record.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yeah, that’s right.  John is not here.


Did you want to offer a recommendation on this?


Mr. LYNCH:  Yes.  


Mr. SCALESE:  I have a question.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Well, why don’t we get it on the floor first and then we’ll open it up.


Mr. LYNCH:  Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  On March 2nd, at 3:15, the Standing Committee on Finance held a public hearing chaired by Chairman Ohman.  And we looked at the - - this is the first time the fees have been structured and looked at since 2003.  

We had a presentation from the Cape Cod Commission on those fees.  They had a PowerPoint presentation.  Their review of the regulatory fee schedule is necessary to ensure that the fees being charged are appropriate for the type of the project.  

They made several recommendations.  Those recommendations included maintaining a cost structure based on size, eliminating the base fee for certain commercial and mixed use projects.  They created a fee category, a new fee category for wind turbines and utilities.  

There is now an annual adjustment of the fees linked to the consumer price index and they provide an opportunity for the executive committee to reduce fees based on specific criteria.  That means that on that fee reduction categories if the DRI project is located in an economic center designated by the land use vision map, there would be a 15 percent reduction.  Redevelopment you saw as 15 percent reduction in fees.  

Non-profits and charitable organizations and division of land for estate purposes and conservation donations also were entitled to a fee reduction.  The committee asked several questions about the structure of the fees.  They seemed fair to us and therefore by a unanimous vote of four to nothing we voted to advance it to the full Assembly today.

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Is there a second to that motion?


Ms. KING:  Second.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Moved and seconded.


Do you have any questions on this?


Mr. SCALESE:  No, I’m okay.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  In that case, we’ll take a vote.
Roll Call Vote on Proposed Ordinance 11-01: to amend Chapter 8, mainland reservations governing review of development of regional impact funds for Barnstable County Ordinance 90-12.
Voting Yes (68.54%): Richard Anderson (8.43% - Bourne), Cheryl Andrews (1.54% - Provincetown), Ronald Bergstrom (2.98% - Chatham), Leo Cakounes (5.57% - Harwich), James Killion (9.06% - Sandwich), Marcia King (5.83% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (21.52% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.45% - Eastham), Spyro Mitrokostas (11.16% - Yarmouth).

Voting No (5.48%): Deborah McCutcheon (0.94% - Truro), Anthony Scalese (4.54% - Brewster)

Absent (25.98%): Christopher Kanaga (2.85% - Orleans), John Ohman (7.19% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.24% - Wellfleet), Julia Taylor (14.70% - Falmouth)

Ms. O’CONNELL:  Mr. Speaker, Proposed Ordinance 11-01 passes with 68.54 percent of the vote.

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Of the Delegates present.

Ms. O’CONNELL:  Yes.

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a roll call vote with 68.54% voting yes; VOTED: to adopt Proposed Ordinance 11-01:to amend Chapter 8, mainland reservations governing review of development of regional impact funds for Barnstable County Ordinance 90-12.

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  I think we had a report from the only committee that met in the interim, which would have been the finance committee on this ordinance.  

Do we have a report from the Clerk?


Ms. O’CONNELL:  Yes, we do.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Our newly appointed Clerk

Report from the Clerk

Ms. O’CONNELL:  A few items.  
Travel Vouchers, Budget Schedule Update, Email Distributions, Retirement Selections

Everyone received today the travel voucher that needs to be completed.  We would appreciate it if you would submit that to us before you leave today.  It is done quarterly.  

If you are in attendance at the meeting next week, we will add that onto the voucher so that we can expeditiously get it over to payroll.  In addition, I also supplied everyone with a revised and updated budget schedule.  I think you all received that.  

Just to make note on page 2, under May 4th, it should say public hearing on fiscal year 2012 budget, not 2011.  And in addition, I also supplied you with a memo regarding e-mail distributions, and I think there was a little bit of discussion earlier with regards to getting a copy of policy.  

My directive was to inform the Delegates as to the policy relating to blanket forwarding of emails and that would have been in the electronic packet that I gave you.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  We done?


Ms. O’CONNELL:  No.  


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.


Ms. O’CONNELL:  I have one last item.  Some Delegates received a memo today from me from payroll with regards to the retirement option.  If you are able to complete those and return those to me this evening, that would be appreciated.  If not, as soon as possible.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  All done?


Ms. O’CONNELL:  Yes.

Other Business

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  I have few things to add.  
Voting Procedures for Alternates


I’ve received some communications from some of the Delegates on some questions, procedural questions.  One of the questions was on the role of alternates in the committee hearings.  We went back to the original ordinances and the ordinances say that the alternatives would vote when quorum is needed.  That’s the language that was put in there.  So that’s the rule that we’re going to go by.  

And it came from the unfortunate circumstances when sometimes we would have some of these hearings, especially around budget time, and some of the Delegates wouldn’t be able to make it.  Since we’re on time constraints we’d be able to call in someone to operate on that committee and I know that was a point of yours, Cheryl.


Dr. ANDREWS:  Do you happen to have the number of that ordinance?

Speaker BERGSTROM:  You could get it form Janice.  She didn’t send it to you because she sent it to me.


Dr. ANDREWS:  Well, I just didn’t - -

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  We’ll get that to you.  
Recording of Assembly Meetings


Another issue brought up by the deputy speaker was the disclosure of the fact that the meeting is being recorded.  It’s his understanding, and I think he’s probably right, that this is something that came about due to the new laws on open meeting laws.  

We checked around and asked the Clerk to see what procedures are being followed by various boards of selectmen and councilors and so on and right now it doesn’t seem like any procedures are being followed.  So I’m going to notify the Assembly and the public probably as an agenda item that the meeting is being recorded until I straighten out this thing.  

It doesn’t hurt to do it but pretty much the understanding is they have to do it.  And I think there was one more thing and I can’t remember what it was right now.  I guess that will do now.  
State Financial Interest Disclosure

Tony?


Mr. SCALESE:  I just want to remind everybody that if you haven’t gotten it, you will be getting a letter from the state for you statement of financial interests.  And they’re really kind of nasty if you don’t get it there on time so keep that in mind.  

I think we had one of the members one year that got fined $1,000 for that.  So when you get it, get it done.

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Yeah, I guess we are in other business category.

                  Discussions by Board of Commissioners on Wind Regulations

Ms. KING:  Other business then.  Part of the Commissioner’s meeting today was that they talked briefly about the wind regs, the new regulations that are coming from the Commission.  I 
know they’re a hot topic so it wasn’t on the agenda because I keep watching.  You know, a lot of people want to go.  

They’re going to have a meeting if there are people who want to go on the 23rd at 2:00 o’clock.  They’re going to discuss the wind regulations.  They actually had more of a discussion because they couldn’t discuss it because of the open meeting law, you know, about what happens if it’s voted down and how does it get here?  

So that was an interesting discussion.  They said if they obviously have two Commissioners vote against it, it doesn’t come forward to us but an Assembly member can submit the regulations or somebody from the public.  I guess they have to get enough signatures or something.  So I just want to let everybody know.  

If you want people to be there, the meeting is the 23rd at 2:00 o’clock, Room 11 and 12 across the hall, across the parking lot plaza for the wind regulation turbine.



Speaker BERGSTROM:  I think that some of the mystery has been cleared up.  What I got today was submitted to me was a parallel submission.  They submitted the wind regulations to the Commissioners and then they officially submit it to me, but it wasn’t in the form of an ordinance.  It was simply why we got it today?  I don’t know because it had been submitted a long time ago.  

Cheryl?


Dr. ANDREWS:  Just a follow-up to what Marcia was saying.  If a member of the public or an Assembly Delegate were to submit it, would it have to be word for word exactly what the Commissioners are looking at or what the Commission sent over?  Does it have - -

Ms. KING:  Never had that so - - 


Dr. ANDREWS:  Okay.  That would be something that I think would be important to know.  I mean, for me as learning, this whole business of not being able to amend what I’m following.  Thank you.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Is there any other business to be brought before the Assembly?  Motion to adjourn.


Ms. KING:  Second.


Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  Motion seconded.  All those in favor say, “aye.”


DELEGATES:  “Aye.”

                 Whereupon, it was moved, seconded and voted to adjourn the Assembly of Delegates meeting 
                 at 5:25 p.m.







           Respectfully submitted by:








Janice O’Connell, Clerk








Assembly of Delegates
PAGE  

